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MICHAEL H. EBERT

Interviewed by Benjamin S. Bunney

Scottsdale, Arizona, December 8, 2008 

SB: My name is Steve Bunney, and I am interviewing Michael H Ebert.(  This is the 47th Annual Meeting of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology (ACNP) in Scottsdale, Arizona, and the date is December 8th, 2008.  So, Mike, I thought we might start at the very beginning, and that is where you were born and, particularly when you were growing up, what influence your mother or father or siblings might have had on the direction that your career took.

ME: Very good, so this is a psychiatric interview!  I was born in Boston on March 23, 1941, around the time that the United States entered the Second World War.  My father was a research fellow with Gene Stead at the Peter Bent Brigham Hospital at that time.

SB: He was trained in internal medicine?

ME: Yes, my father and my uncle both attended medical school at the University of Chicago, and both were house officers at the Boston City Hospital and its distinguished Thorndike Laboratory.  After training in internal medicine, my father, at the time of my birth, was Eugene Stead’s first research fellow.  Eugene Stead went on to become the Chair of Medicine at Duke for decades, trained numerous leaders in internal medicine, and helped build Duke University School of Medicine.  My mother was a social worker and we lived in Cambridge, but my father quite promptly went overseas with a Harvard Medical School unit that stayed together in the European theater for almost four years.  He went over to Normandy three days after D-Day to establish the first US Army field hospital after the invasion.  My father was awarded a bronze star for his research on hemorrhagic shock, research which was conducted before and after the Normandy invasion.

SB: Wow!

ME: That was the beginning of my father’s influence on me.  My parents were divorced, so I moved around the country quite a bit, living with my mother, and visiting and sometimes living with my father and stepmother.

SB: So, your father was deeply involved in research.  And, do you remember that?  Do you remember that as something you heard a lot about?

ME: Yes, my memories of his research activities go back to my 10th year of age or so. My father had a very distinguished career in the Veterans Administration Healthcare System (VAHS) over two separate periods in his life.  He was chair of two medical school departments of internal medicine, but every year that he was not a chair, he occupied a position in the VAHS.  He started out as the Chief of Medicine at the Minneapolis VA immediately following the end of the war. Academic medicine and the VA were both on small scale in the late 1940s, and the VA academic affiliations had just begun. My father assembled a brilliant group of people with him, including Carlton Chapman, who eventually became the Dean of Dartmouth Medical School.  My first memories of scientific activities with my father were when we were living on the grounds of the Minneapolis VA. I was beginning my electronic hobbies, building short wave radios. After supper, we would go back to the electronic laboratory at the VA, and build circuits together. Around the same age, I remember my grandfather teaching me physics and fishing (!) on our summer vacations in the north woods of Minnesota.

SB: Okay.

ME: And then my father went on to be the Chief of Medicine at the new Lakeshore VA Hospital in Chicago, when it was called the Research VA Hospital and a Professor of Medicine at Northwestern University School of Medicine. From there he went to the University of Arkansas to be the Chair of Medicine at a small and young medical school, and recruited a group of talented physician scientists from all over the country.  After 12 years or so, he went back to the University of Minnesota as Chair of Medicine where he ran a large department of medicine.  When, he retired from the Minnesota Chair, he went back to Arkansas as a Distinguished VA Research Professor.

SB: Well, it seems to me as we go along we are going to see some themes here that we will pick up as we travel through your career.  So, just in summary for just that part of it, you would say then that your dad did have an influence on you in terms of any future career choices?

ME: Yes, and at some point I will tell you about my other mentors.

SB: We will get there in a minute.

ME: But my father and uncle were probably my most powerful scientific mentors.

SB: Right.  So, you have traveled around the country a fair amount, and we will skip high school and go on to college.   Where did you go to college?

ME: Williams College in Williamstown, Massachusetts.
SB: What was your major?

ME: English Literature. On the psychological theme that you have introduced, I was having a conflict in college about what career to pursue because I come from a family of academic physicians, including my grandfather, as well as my father, and my uncle, and I was somewhat apprehensive about going into medicine, particularly internal medicine.  I was majoring in physics.  At the last minute, in the summer between my junior and senior years of college, I found a summer job at the Massachusetts Mental Health Center with Leston Havens, a distinguished Harvard Medical School psychiatrist. That summer I figured out that perhaps, if I went into psychiatry, I could pursue a different path in medicine from others in the family.  That was one of those intuitive decisions that was quick but worked out well. Still waters run deep!

SB: What did you do during that summer?

ME: I was a participant observer in a sociological study on psychiatric patients and their experiences in the hospital.  I wrote up short essays about them on the basis of our interactions on a day to day basis.  The only slight problem in deciding then to go to medical school was that I didn’t have any pre-med courses, but I went back to Williams and finished up in English Literature because I had about the same number of courses in that field as I had in physics, and I also took freshman biology and chemistry.  I applied to two schools of medicine, and got into Western Reserve School of Medicine in Cleveland, but did not get into Yale!  I took organic chemistry at Harvard Summer School and then squeaked right into Western Reserve, which, at that time, was a very interesting and liberal medical school.  During that decade Western Reserve probably produced more academic psychiatrists than any other medical school in the country.

SB: So, you didn’t lose a year; you just crammed the entire pre-med courses into the remaining time that you had, plus one summer.

ME: Yes.

SB: Wow!

ME: And, I had a little bit of a rocky start since I hadn’t taken too much chemistry.  Paradoxically, as the scientific activities in my career developed later, I became a neurochemist and clinical pharmacologist.

SB: Right.

ME: And, I did research, neurophysiologic research, in medical school with Chris Gillin, who was one of my best friends.

SB: With Chris Gillin?

ME: Yes.  After I finished Western Reserve School of Medicine, I stayed at the University Hospitals of Cleveland for my internship, and then I went off to the Massachusetts Mental Health Center, which I had developed affection for from the college summer when I’d worked there. At the time, MMHC was one of the best Harvard Medical School psychiatric residencies.

SB: And, so you did your residency there? Those were days when the residency and internship were separate?

ME: Yes. I did my internship at University Hospitals of Cleveland.  I did a straight medical internship and then started a psychiatric residency at Harvard Medical School.

SB: Did they give you stress interviews in those days, to get into the program?

ME: No, but I had an entertaining interview with Jack Ewalt about sports cars!  They did stress interviews for the medical school.

SB: They did for me when I was interviewing!

ME: They did for the medical school.  My uncle had been the Chair of Medicine at Western Reserve and moved to Harvard Medical School in 1964.  He was recruited to be the Chief of Medicine at the Mass General and then a year later became the Dean of Harvard Medical School.  When I arrived in Boston, he had recently become the Dean of Harvard Medical School.

SB: What was his name?

ME: Robert Ebert.

SB: And, if I look at your CV you also spent time at the Mass General?

ME: Yes.

SB: And, was that part of your training, or…

ME: Well, necessity is the mother of invention.

SB: Okay.

ME: I was trying to combine thorough clinical training in psychiatry with initial training for a research career.  However, in my application for deferment for military service, as you recall there was a doctor draft during those years, I didn’t get a full Berry Plan in the United States Army, and the Vietnam War was well underway.   So, at the Mass Mental Health Center I was going from year-to-year, with some risk of going to Vietnam. At the end of each year there was a chance of going to Vietnam, because there it was a lottery process at that time.  Towards the end of my residency, I realized that some people in the Harvard program were not going over to Vietnam at the last minute for unusual reasons.  So first of all I was successful in extending my residency.  I started out working with Dick Shader, who was my first scientific mentor in psychiatry.  Dick and Carl Salzman taught me a great deal about psychopharmacology and execution of clinical trials. Seymour Kety had just come to the Mass General, and I arranged to have what was a PGY-V year.  In my PGY-IV and -V years, I was awarded the DuPont-Warren Fellowship, which was a Harvard travel fellowship, and used it to travel to the Mass General!

SB: And your draft board allowed you this extension for a year?

ME: They did.  And so I became one of the first five fellows in Seymour Kety’s laboratory, and Ross Baldessarini was my research mentor.  So now we are collecting mentors.

SB: Yes.

ME: So, then I realized that others were not going overseas, for various reasons, and I got myself into the office of the Army officer who was running the Berry Plan, in the James Forrestal building in Washington DC.  I explained to him that I wanted to be a psychiatric researcher, and wanted to ask if I could get a conditional release to obtain a commission in another military service.  I thought at first that I would try to go to the Walter Reed Institute of Research, but later on I decided to go into the United States Public Health Service in order to go to the NIH.  The man running the Berry Plan was sitting there with a blackboard with names of doctors on it. After some discussion and a little carrying on, I ended up getting a conditional release, which was unusual in 1970.
SB: Wow!

ME: Most physicians didn’t know what a conditional release was.  I had six months to find a commission.  I went all over the federal government, and Seymour Kety was a great help to me.  Finally, in the fifth month, I got an interview with Irv Kopin, and he gave me a fellowship position as a Staff Fellow in the Laboratory of Clinical Science.

SB: Wow!  That is quite a story, actually!

ME: So, that is how I got to the NIH.

SB: Okay.  So, you started in his lab.  So what date are we now on?

ME: That was 1971.

SB: Okay.

ME: And, I had already been getting some psychopharmacology training with Dick Shader and neuropharmacology training with Ross Baldessarini.

SB: With Rocky Ross, yeah.

ME: As well as Seymour Kety. That was clearly the beginning of my formative years in psychopharmacology.  It was a wonderful environment.  I was learning all the assays for catecholamines that were current at that time. We were running alumina columns and doing fluorometric assays to measure catecholamines, indoleamines, and their metabolites.  Then I arrived at the NIH.  Many physician scientists were there whom you know, including your brother, Biff, who was running the NIMH research wards as Chief of the Adult Psychiatry Branch, Fred Goodwin, Dennis Murphy, and Tom Chase.  Irv Kopin wanted one or two people in the Laboratory of Clinical Science to be working somewhat more on clinical pharmacology as a discipline in its own right.  And that was really how I developed an identity as a central nervous system clinical pharmacologist, which I have kept somewhat separate from my identity as a psychiatrist.  Irv actually gave me the idea; he talked to me for about two months, and had a style of offering advice that was brief and pungent.  Finally, one morning he said, “Mike, you need to be a clinical pharmacologist”.  I needed some guidance at that point, and I said, “That’s fine, I’ll do it!”  And so he gave me a little lab and also arranged for me to work with Edna Gordon as a mentor. Edna Gordon ran the laboratory that supported assay development in the Laboratory of Clinical Science.  Over a period of three or four years he began buying me some equipment.  He bought me a gas chromatograph, and I had to unpack it and make it work.  A little later on he bought a mass spectrometer, and he sent me in there and taught me how to run it.  So, I was working in parallel with the clinical scientists in the Adult Psychiatry Branch, doing clinical and basic neurochemistry.  We started to work on some methodological experiments on how to measure the metabolism of neurotransmitters in vivo, to be able to pursue various hypotheses regarding the neurochemical etiology of psychiatric and neurological disorders.
SB:  Irv was pioneering some of those studies, at that point, if I remember correctly.

ME:  Yes, he was. Over those years, I conducted, with Irv and other collaborators, a number of studies in which an attempt was made to measure central nervous system metabolism of neurotransmitters by labeling techniques. The first study of this sort was conducted with Irv during my fellowship in clinical pharmacology.  The study was conducted in human subjects and depended on the fact that radiolabeled dopamine infused intravenously does not enter the central nervous system, and that the labeled dopamine can only be converted to labeled norepinephrine in noradrenergic neurons that contain dopamine-β-hydroxylase.  The study led to initial estimates of the contribution of central nervous system norepinephrine metabolism to urinary excretion of the catecholamine metabolites, MHPG and VMA.  We also worked on a variety of stable isotope labeling strategies with gas chromatography-mass spectrometry analysis of catecholamine metabolites, to determine in vivo turnover rates of brain catecholamines in rhesus monkeys and human subjects.  We were successful in this effort in rhesus monkeys, using serial samples of lateral ventricle cerebrospinal fluid, but were not successful in developing a clinical research technique for humans because of the need for multiple data points over hours to calculate rate constants.  In a later study, we infused deuterium-labeled MHPG into human subjects to determine the relative contribution of central nervous system and peripheral sources of norepinephrine to urinary excretion of MHPG.  At the time of this study, there was a good deal of clinical research on depression, utilizing MHPG excretion in the urine as an index of brain norepinephrine metabolism.  We demonstrated that about one fifth of urinary MHPG is derived from the brain and that free MHPG in the circulation can be converted to VMA.

SB: Who else was in the Laboratory of Clinical Science at that point in time?

ME: Well, I was up on the third floor next to Edna Gordon’s lab. Sandy Markey was next door, as was David Jacobowitz.  Julie Axelrod was down on the second floor; Joe Coyle and Steve Paul were in his laboratory. The fellows, or post-docs, consisted of PhD pharmacologists and neuroscientists, as well as a collection of physicians trained in internal medicine, neurology, psychiatry, anesthesiology; all learning neuropharmacology.

SB: I am looking for other people in the ACNP.

ME: Many current members of the ACNP were on the various NIMH wards and laboratories in the NIH Clinical Center during that time:  Bob Post, Dave Jimerson, Jim Ballenger, Bob Belmaker, Wade Berrettini, Monte Buchsbaum, Burr Eichelman, Elliot Gershon, Phil Gold, Bob Golden, Tom Insel, David Jimerson, Ned Kalin, Ray Lake, Jim Leckman, Al Lewy, Steve Marder, John Nurnberger, Candace Pert, David Pickar, Bill Potter, Gene Redmond, Peter Roy-Byrne, David Rubinow, Larry Siever, Tom Uhde, Daniel van Kammen, Tom Wehr, to mention some of them. .

SB: Quite a group! Just to understand, when you got that job, it was in lieu of service?  How long of a commitment did Irv make with you at the start?

ME: It was a two to three year neuropharmacology fellowship that included military service in the United States Public Health Service.

SB: Right.

ME: Paradoxically, I had strong reservations about the Vietnam War, as did many of my colleagues.  You tell me if I am going on too long here?

SB: No, it’s fine!

ME: Do you remember the Physicians for Social Responsibility?

SB: Of course!

ME: And, Bernard Lown, a distinguished cardiologist at the Peter Bent Brigham Hospital, was the leader of that organization at the time.

SB: Right.

ME: So, back in Boston during my residency, Physicians for Social Responsibility was a small group, and I was a member.  It was just beginning as a political group, and it was very exciting. We met in Dr Lown’s living room once a month. Then, one evening, Bernie Lown said, “This is what we have to do.  We have to get more aggressive and we have to make a statement, and we need some young people to go to jail”.  And, then he said, “Mike, you would be a candidate!”  So, I called up my father, the academic doctor, and in an optimistic and enthusiastic way explained that to him.  That was an extremely unpleasant telephone conversation!

SB: I am sure!  I am sure!  I guess he suggested that you also talk to a lawyer.

ME: But anyway, the reason that I told you the story is that, by happenstance, I got into a military commitment, and when I finally left the NIH after 13 years, I was 13 years into a military retirement.  A lot of physicians did not leave the NIH with that amount of time in a USPHS retirement.

SB: No!

ME: But at the end of my time at the NIH, I was looking at psychiatry chairmanships, and it seemed to be the right time to leave and take a chairmanship. That led me, out of an interest in completing my military retirement, to take a deep breath, and join the Active Reserves of the Navy.  I am now a retired Navy Captain.

SB: A Captain, right.  So, let us go back to your time with Irv and also whatever research that you think is important and would be very interesting to hear about.  But also, then, you know you got promoted and you became…

ME: So then let us do the second part of this first.  The other part of that story was at the time, as you know, the NIMH was one of the most exciting places in the country for psychiatric research training, and there weren’t too many others, with Yale being one of the few others.  But, there were not too many university environments that provided opportunities for that kind of growth and development in neuroscience and neuropharmacology.  Therefore, it was a fortuitous opportunity for me to be invited to remain on the permanent scientific staff of the NIMH at that time.  The Laboratory of Clinical Science in the NIMH Intramural Research Program (IRP) was assigned five research wards in the Clinical Center.  One ward was connected with the Section on Experimental Therapeutics, and was run by Tom Chase.  Biff Bunney, your brother, was in charge of the other four wards along with Fred Goodwin and Dennis Murphy.  Then Tom Chase became the Scientific Director of the NINCDS IRP.

SB: Yes, right.

ME: So, that career move created an opportunity for me to stay at the NIH, although the process of becoming a member of the permanent NIH staff developed through two acting positions. 

SB: So, that opened that position.

ME: Yes. Irv Kopin was looking for an investigator who would focus the clinical research unit on clinical pharmacology, and be a training site for physician scientists from a variety of clinical specialties, including psychiatry, neurology, and internal medicine. So I got that job on an acting basis for two years, and took over Tom Chase’s ward, with the understanding that I would not conduct research in the areas of depression and schizophrenia. That opportunity cemented my clinical pharmacology agenda.  So, I worked on neuropsychiatric syndromes, psychosomatic syndromes, and clinical methodologies to study neurotransmitter function and metabolism.  Edna Gordon’s clinical neurochemistry laboratory and Sandy Markey’s mass spectrometry laboratory were key elements in this effort.  I had a small laboratory that was physically located between the Gordon and the Markey laboratories.  I developed a clinical research program, and the fellows that I had were psychiatrists, neurologists, and internists.  They were not all psychiatrists.

SB: Interesting.  Didn’t you do some nice challenge experiments with amphetamines?  Weren’t you able to manipulate the noradrenergic system and demonstrate that you could study its function in vivo?

ME: That was a different series of experiments with Ray Lake and Michael Ziegler, who became close colleagues of mine.  Ray Lake, an ACNP member, eventually became the Chair of Psychiatry at the University of Kansas, and Mike Ziegler has been a Professor of Internal Medicine and Pharmacology at UC San Diego for a long time.  We began to work together on methods to measure the very low levels of catecholamine neurotransmitters found in the cerebrospinal fluid, using radioenzymatic assays.  At the time it was thought that these molecules were both too unstable and also so subject to extraneuronal metabolism that they would not be present in CSF.  Several years before we began these studies, I had set up a primate laboratory to do in vivo studies of brain metabolism using serially collected samples of lateral ventricle, cisternal, and lumbar CSF.  I developed a technique for cannulating the lateral ventricle of the chaired rhesus monkey and collecting continuous samples of CSF for days or weeks at a time. We began to use lateral ventricle levels of norepinephrine to draw conclusions about brain metabolism of norepinephrine.  We found that we could measure levels of norepinephrine that were stable and reproducible in the picogram range using radioenzymatic assays and later high pressure liquid chromatography assays using electrochemical detection.  We then proceeded to conduct a series of physiological and pharmacological experiments to determine the utility of the technique.  We reported the ability to measure norepinephrine reliably in lateral ventricle cerebrospinal fluid, and the presence of a diurnal rhythm of norepinephrine levels in primates and in lumbar cerebrospinal fluid in humans, that reflected the known diurnal rhythm of norepinephrine synthesis in the brain. We also demonstrated that norepinephrine in the circulation did not cross the blood-brain barrier, whereas MHPG did.

SB: Right.

ME: We went on to demonstrate that the known pharmacological effect of amphetamine on releasing norepinephrine from central nervous system noradrenergic neurons could be demonstrated in serial samples of norepinephrine measured in lateral ventricle cerebrospinal fluid.  We also studied the differential effect of release on the two stereoisomers of amphetamine. We showed that you could do pharmacodynamic experiments with this model.  An amphetamine challenge, administered intravenously, produced a beautiful curve of release in the lateral ventricle CSF.  We subsequently did a series of studies in which we measured norepinephrine and dopamine-β=hydroxylase in serial samples of lateral ventricle CSF. We showed that you could demonstrate in vivo the pharmacodynamics of a tricyclic antidepressant.  In this study we had the idea that we might be able to measure the release and reuptake of norepinephrine from central nervous system neurons by measuring norepinephrine and dopamine-β-hydroxylase (DBH) protein concentration simultaneously in serial samples of lateral ventricle CSF.  Norepinephrine and DBH are released in a quantal manner from the presynaptic neuron.  Norepinephrine in the synaptic cleft is subject to changes in the reuptake mechanism of the presynaptic neuron.  DBH, a protein, would not be affected by changes in reuptake after it is released.  The study documented the known pharmacodynamics of a tricyclic antidepressant over the first several weeks of treatment, with the initial potent effect on reuptake, indicated by norepinephrine levels, and the later adaptive change in the decreased firing rate of the presynaptic neuron, indicated by changes in DBH. It was an elegant study!

SB: It was! I remember reading about this and thinking, boy, this is a step forward.  And, actually, I think that, out of those studies, came a whole explosion of experiments all over the world.

ME: I think so.  We went on to apply these techniques to in vivo neurochemical studies of primate models of psychiatric and neurological diseases, and to apply them in clinical studies of a variety of diseases from orthostatic hypotension and essential hypertension to major depression, anorexia nervosa, and bulimia nervosa.  Subsequently, we were able to measure very small amounts of dopamine, dopamine sulfate, and serotonin in CSF. 

SB: What other methodological experiments did you pursue with CSF neurochemistry?

ME: In the middle of my years at the NIH, I developed collaboration with a basic science colleague, Carl Merril.  We worked together to secure an intramural grant from NIAAA, as part of their effort to start a clinical research program on the NIH campus.  We then recruited a research fellow, David Goldman, who is now a senior scientist in the NIAAA Intramural Research Program.  Dr. Merril had been working on two-dimensional gel electrophoresis for several years. We decided to adopt the technique to look at very small amounts of brain proteins.  We also wished to see if brain-specific proteins could be identified in cerebrospinal fluid, and if alterations in the amount of these proteins could be studied in disease states.  To accomplish these goals, the methodology for staining the proteins had to be adapted to be much more sensitive than staining procedures that were currently in use.  We published the silver stain for polypeptides that we developed for the purposes described above.  It was a photochemically-derived silver stain that could detect as little as 0.01 nanogram of protein per square millimeter. We then reported our detailed analysis of cerebrospinal fluid proteins.  We resolved over 300 polypeptides from 60 microliters of cerebrospinal fluid.  By comparing electrophoresis of cerebrospinal fluid and plasma proteins, we drew inferences about brain-specific proteins. We went on to apply this technique to etiological studies of a variety of diseases, including Lesch-Nyhan syndrome.

SB: That is very interesting!

ME: Yes!

SB: So, some of that work was done with Irv Kopin?

ME: Yes.

SB: And, then you began to direct your own research program?

ME: Yes. I was Chief of the Unit on Clinical Pharmacology briefly, and then Chief of the Section on Experimental Therapeutics which was an independent group and clinical research operation within the Laboratory of Clinical Science.

SB: Section Chief.
ME: And, that is when we began to study Huntington disease, Parkinson’s disease, and a variety of psychosomatic syndromes.  We also continued to work on methodologies to study neurotransmitter function in vivo. I initiated a program of research on the neurobiology and psychopathology of anorexia nervosa and bulimia.

SB: Yes.

ME: I thought that anorexia nervosa was fascinating because it was an acquired illness that was almost impossible to treat.

SB: Right.

ME:  I had four major collaborators in these studies over the years:  Walter Kaye, Harry Gwirtsman, Philip Gold, and David Jimerson.  Drs. Kaye and Gwirtsman were originally research fellows in my clinical research program at the NIH. We set out to elucidate what we suspected was a secondary neurobiological syndrome in the chronic phases of anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa.  As in endogenous depression, we felt that this syndrome might define many of the stereotyped symptom patterns that are observed, and that understanding the physiology of such syndromes might give clues to new treatment modalities.  As it has turned out, the most definite and reproducible neurobiological findings that we reported were changes in brain metabolism of serotonin and norepinephrine, several endogenous opioids, neuropeptide Y, neuropeptide YY, and central vasopressin secretion.  We reported the subtle changes in brain serotonin metabolism that were linked to bulimic behavior before it became known that fluoxetine, a serotonin reuptake inhibitor antidepressant, was efficacious in stopping binging and purging behaviors.  We demonstrated abnormalities in central nervous system norepinephrine metabolism in anorexia nervosa that are apparent even after long-term weight recovery   Over the years, we demonstrated several types of abnormalities in brain serotonin metabolism in anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa, depending on the phase and type of illness.  The metabolic abnormalities were not reversed by short-term weight recovery.  Anorexic patients who had active bulimic symptoms demonstrated significantly lower indices of brain serotonin turnover than those patients without bulimic symptoms.

SB: Very interesting.  It provides a neurobiological background for the therapeutic action of fluoxetine in these illnesses.  Now tell me about your administrative activities later in your NIH career.

ME: As you know from our relationship, I have always had an interest in medical education and administration.  At one point I was elected as the Chair of the Medical Board of the NIH Clinical Center.  In 1980 Robert Cohen retired as Clinical Director of the NIMH Intramural Research Program.  I was appointed to that position.  Almost immediately, afterwards Fred Goodwin became the Scientific Director of the Intramural Program, and I worked with him in that capacity for four years.

SB: I remember Bob Cohen very well.

ME: Then, in 1983 Jim Wyngaarden, who was the Director of the NIH, asked me to be the Acting Director of the Clinical Center.  I ran the hospital of the NIH for about a year and a half, and also began to be a candidate for psychiatry chairmanships.

SB:  So, what was your thinking regarding “it’s time to be a department chair”?

ME:  I had the idea and ambition to chair a medical school department of psychiatry for many years.  I don’t remember this, but I apparently told my wife when I was dating her that I was going to become a psychiatry chair.  Ellen’s father was the Chair of Psychiatry at Cincinnati for twenty-five years.  He was the first psychiatry chair in the United States to have psychoanalytic training. 

SB:  Is that right?

ME: Replacing John Romano.

SB: Oh, my goodness!

ME: John Romano, who had come from the Peter Bent Brigham Hospital, stayed at the University of Cincinnati only several years, and then went to the University of Rochester as Chair of Psychiatry, taking George Engel with him.

SB: And, what was your father in law’s name?

ME: Maurice Levine.  He trained in psychiatry with Adolph Meyer at Johns Hopkins, and then came back to Cincinnati where he had been raised. He then trained in psychoanalysis under Franz Alexander at the Chicago Institute for Psychoanalysis.  Ellen’s father built a very eclectic department of psychiatry, with diverse interests in the social and psychological sciences.  And, so, it seemed like the right time for me.   I was starting to get calls.  Vanderbilt was the third chairmanship that I looked at.  And, then, three or four years later, as I reflected on our move to Nashville, it turned out that I became a psychiatry chair within six months of the age that my father and unclebecame chairs of departments of internal medicine.

SB: Ahh…interesting!

ME: So, I concluded that it might have been a psychodynamic phenomenon!

SB: Yes, unconscious at the time, but powerful enough to actually change your direction of life.

ME: That is true. We all became chairs at forty-two years of age. 

SB: Is that right?   Well, isn’t that interesting?  Taking just before we go on then with the chairmanship, can you pick out several of the research accomplishments that you are most proud of, or that you feel that are the most important? 

ME: I think that the methodological experiments on neurotransmitter metabolism were quite important at the time. The body of work on the physiology and neurobiology of human eating disorders was also important.  I also took part in the development of two significant animal models of diseases, Parkinson’s disease and depression. I will describe those briefly.

SB: Right.

ME: In the middle of my NIH years, we made a serendipitous discovery that became an important model of Parkinson disease.  We accepted the transfer of a patient who had developed a “catatonic state” after self-injecting a chemical that he had produced in a home laboratory.  The patient was college chemistry major and was trying to synthesize meperidine.  We realized that the patient had developed a severe Parkinsonian syndrome and responded to pharmacological treatments for Parkinson disease.  We demonstrated that the patient had clinical biochemical evidence of extremely reduced brain dopamine metabolism.  We treated and followed the patient for about a year with psychiatric and neurological care.  Unfortunately the patient committed suicide.  The autopsy showed almost complete destruction of dopaminergic cells in the substantia nigra.  We wrote up this first reported case of MPTP neurotoxicity and included some speculation on the nature of the neurotoxic compound.  The story of the publication of the paper is interesting.  It was rejected by the New England Journal of Medicine as being “a fascinating medical detective story, but of too limited interest for our readership.”  It was sent back by JAMA for having too many authors.  This annoyed us, because this was truly a project in which each author had played an equal and different role: research fellow, psychiatrist, neurologist, biochemist, neuropsychologist, and neuropathologist.  As was our tradition at the time at the NIMH, the first author was the research fellow who worked on the project.  It was then published in Psychiatry Research.  Several years after the publication of the above report, we became aware that the same neurotoxicity had occurred to 5 men in San Francisco, who were intravenously injecting meperidine made in a home laboratory.  My research fellow at the time, R. Stanley Burns, flew to California and convinced two of these individuals to come back with him to the NIMH and be worked up on our research ward.  Dr. Burns is a neurologist who has subsequently become an expert in movement disorders and a recognized neuroscientist.  These individuals had the same clinical and neurochemical findings as the first patient

SB: It was the same story; they were trying to synthesize Demerol?

ME: Yes.  We were able to confirm our theory about what the neurotoxic compound was.  Among other approaches, we had some glassware and reagents from the home laboratory of the first patient, which gave us, trace amounts of material to analyze by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry.  We synthesized large enough amounts of the compound, N-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine or MPTP, to conduct pharmacological studies.  We eventually discovered that the compound, administered intravenously, produced a permanent Parkinsonian syndrome in non-human primates, but not in rodents.  It later became clear that the neurotoxicity occurred in species that have a pigmented substantia nigra.  This paper defined the MPTP primate model of Parkinson disease that has been used widely in etiological and therapeutic research. By the way, we did not have trouble publishing the subsequent papers in this sequence of research.  The paper describing the neurotoxic animal model of Parkinson’s disease was published in the PNAS.  Each of these papers, including the paper rejected by the New England Journal, has been cited well over 1000 times in the scientific literature.

SB: And, that animal model has become an important tool in neuroscience, which is still being used.

ME: Yes.  And, the second model that I referred to was a very long collaboration with Bill McKinney and Dennis Kraemer who were at the University of Wisconsin and the Harry Harlow Primate Laboratory in Madison.  They were working on the neuropharmacology of the maternal separation model of depression in rhesus monkeys.  This behavioral research was originally pioneered by Harry Harlow, a distinguished psychologist.  McKinney and Kraemer were both senior, well-recognized investigators when we started our joint studies on the neurochemistry of this model of depression.  Several striking findings have emerged from these studies.  First, the in vivo indices of brain neurotransmitter metabolism that we used revealed selective abnormalities in the noradrenergic system.  This is a finding that is consistent with the catecholamine hypothesis of affective disorders.  Second, maternal and peer separation paradigms early in the life of a rhesus monkey produce changes in brain metabolism of catecholamines that last into adulthood.  Challenge tests in adulthood, such as administration of amphetamine, produce distinctly different central nervous system catecholamine responses and behavioral responses.  Thus, this may be a model of how early adverse experiences in affective development and bonding may produce lifelong psychopathology, altered neurobiology, and also altered responses to psychotropic drugs. 

SB: Good!  Those are two very interesting animal models.  So you looked around and decided on Vanderbilt; and you went there in 1983?

ME: 1984.

SB: 1984, okay.

ME: I went to Vanderbilt because it has an excellent reputation as a school of medicine, and it is also a very powerful school in the field of clinical pharmacology.  John Oates was a very influential and creative clinician-scientist at Vanderbilt at that time.  He was the chair of my search committee.  Subsequently he became Chair of the Department of Internal Medicine. Vanderbilt also had a very distinguished pharmacology department, and I had the opportunity to be a Professor of Psychiatry and Pharmacology. Vanderbilt had a good medium sized psychiatry department, previously directed by Mark Hollander, whom you may remember.

SB: Yes.

ME: A very scholarly physician, a psychoanalyst, and a distinguished psychiatric educator.  The department had a modest research program.  However, Vanderbilt also had a state hospital- based psychiatric research program called the Tennessee Neuropsychiatric Institute (TNI).  It was similar to the Illinois State Psychiatric Institute or the Connecticut Mental Health Center, but on a smaller scale.  One unique aspect of the program was that the annual budget from the state was shared between the Vanderbilt Departments of Psychiatry and Pharmacology.  Fridolin Sulser and Elaine Sanders-Bush had their laboratories there.  Tom Ban directed the clinical research program.

SB: They were all there when you arrived?

ME: Yes.  In terms of history, the TNI was one of the first NIMH Clinical Research Centers.  John Davis and David Janowsky began their research careers at the TNI.

SB: Right.

ME: When I went to Vanderbilt, I became the Director of the TNI, shared by psychiatry and pharmacology.  I also had to reorganize the VA psychiatry service. I worked closely with Oakley Ray on that task.  Oakley was the Chief of Psychology and the overall mental health program when I came.  I briefly became Acting Chief of Psychiatry, and Oakley and I recruited a new staff of psychiatrists from academic medical centers.  I recruited Peter Loosen from Duke to become the new Chief of Psychiatry.

SB: Excellent.  Quite a group of ACNP members!

ME: Another major infrastructure project that I played a major role in was the construction and deployment of a for- profit psychiatric hospital jointly owned by the Hospital Corporation of America, which was a Nashville corporation, and Vanderbilt University.  This project was controversial at the time, but worked out well.  The Psychiatric Hospital at Vanderbilt, a 90 bed facility, was designed as a teaching hospital with conference rooms, faculty offices, and research space.  It provided significant revenue to the Department of Psychiatry during most of my years at Vanderbilt.

SB: Very good.  Your hospital was one of several successful partnerships between medical schools and corporate healthcare during the 1980’s.

ME: Yes.  With these three major infrastructure developments, we began to recruit new faculty.  I established a division structure in the department with budget management responsibility. The divisions were in areas of specialized knowledge, clinical care, and research such as psychopharmacology, child psychiatry, alcohol and substance abuse.  Some of the individuals whom I recruited, that are active in the ACNP, were Peter Martin, Rick Shelton, Bob Kessler, Herb Meltzer, and Ariel Deutch.

SB: A talented group!

ME: Early in my Vanderbilt years, I formed a strong liason with the Chair of Radiology, Everette James.  We set out to establish a PET imaging program with an emphasis on neurochemical brain imaging.  I established the neuropharmacology laboratories in our department.  We jointly recruited Bob Kessler from the NIH to run the PET program  Bob Kessler and I had started to work together at the NIH on neurochemical brain imaging and we became very close friends. Bob and I then recruited Tomas DePaulis from Astra Pharmaceuticals to spearhead ligand development.  We set up a partnership with PETNET Solutions, a small business in Knoxville, TN, and started making isotopes and distributing them in Tennessee and Kentucky.

SB: And, selling them?

ME: Yes, to provide an additional revenue stream for the PET Center.

SB: Right!

ME: We eventually successfully defended two patents, for highly specific and potent dopaminergic and serotonergic imaging ligands.

SB: Okay, during this extensive career in research, you must have trained a whole cadre of clinician-scientists.  Tell me about them.

ME: Well, I have had a strong educational agenda, like many of us have had who have served as clinical department chairs in medical schools.  In my case, it was stimulating to have the opportunity to train clinician-scientists in clinical pharmacology who came from a variety of clinical specialties.  So, just to mention some of them, Ron Kartzinel was originally Tom Chase’s fellow, and he and I worked together when I assumed direction of the Section on Experimental Therapeutics.  Ron moved to the pharmaceutical industry and eventually became the president of a pharmaceutical firm.  Eric Cane, a psychiatrist, was one of my fellows, and currently is the Chair of Psychiatry at the University of Rochester School Of Medicine.  Ronald Polinsky, a neurologist, was an early fellow when I was assuming leadership of the research ward at the NIH Clinical Center.  He remained on the staff of the NIH in NINCDS for a long time, and then became the Director of CNS Clinical Pharmacology at Novartis.  Walter Kaye, a fellow who focused on the neurobiology of eating disorders, also stayed on the staff of NIH within NIMH, and eventually became a Professor of Psychiatry at the University of Pittsburgh, School of Medicine, and more recently at UCSD School of Medicine.  Dennis Langer was trained in medicine and law, and focused on pediatric psychopharmacology.  He also became the president of a pharmaceutical firm.  Peter Martin joined my section at the NIMH from the University of Toronto, and took a permanent position in the NIAAA Intramural Research Program.  I eventually recruited him to be the Head of the Division of Substance Abuse in the Department of Psychiatry at Vanderbilt.  Harry Gwirtsman became an expert and clinical investigator in eating disorders. After his fellowship at the NIMH, he returned to UCLA, and then joined the extramural staff of the NIMH.  I then recruited him to Vanderbilt, where he has remained on the psychiatry faculty.  Ulrich Tacke trained in medicine and psychiatry in Finland before he joined me as a fellow. He is currently a professor in Finland.  Helmut Beckman was a fellow with Fred Goodwin, who trained in psychiatry in Munich, and worked with me in the laboratory.  He returned to Munich and joined the distinguished Department of Psychiatry at the University Of Munich School Of Medicine, eventually becoming the Chair of Psychiatry.  David Goldman, whom we spoke of earlier, never left the NIH.  After his fellowship with Carl Merril and me, he joined the scientific staff of the NIAAA Intramural Program.  He is now a Laboratory Chief in NIAAA. So, it was a good crew!

SB: And a distinguished group of children that you parented as a researcher.  So, then you decided to take on yet another career.

ME: Yes!

SB: And, how did that come about. 

ME: Well, it was very much like the chairmanship career.  For many years, I had the aspiration to take a position that would give me a broader role in medical education at about that age.  As a clinical department chair, you usually find yourself in the role of being an advocate for your own discipline.  So, at a certain time at Vanderbilt, after about fifteen or sixteen years in the chairmanship, I began to look at deanships, associate deanships, and chief medical officer positions.  I became one of two final candidates for medical school dean positions in four schools, and almost went to the University of Nebraska School Of Medicine where I was the leading candidate briefly.  I found that I was encountering two issues.  Because I was in the intramural research program of the NIH during my full time research years, I didn’t have as extensive a grant history as other candidates.  I also found that in the mid-west and in the south, there was some ambivalence about a psychiatrist running an entire medical school or a medical-surgical healthcare system.

SB: Really?

ME: Yes.  I found that those attitudes were less evident in the Eastern United States.

SB: Interesting.

ME: Shortly before my move to Yale, I became more interested in chief medical officer positions, an administrative role that has matured in academic medicine in the last decade.  These roles in teaching hospitals are usually combined with associate deanships.

SB: Exactly!

ME: And, that is how I happened to express an interest in your job at Yale and the VA Connecticut Healthcare System.  When I accepted my current position, I was engaged in a deanship search where I was one of the final candidates.

SB: Oh, is that right?

ME: It was one of the smaller state medical schools, and I dropped out of the search.  I was eager to be a member of the Yale medical faculty and a member of its distinguished Department of Psychiatry.  And, I was also interested in the VA Healthcare System as a model system for healthcare reform in the United States.  I felt that I would learn a great deal and make a useful contribution by being a Chief Medical Officer in the VA.  I also wanted to find a platform to make a broader contribution to medical education than was possible as a chair of a psychiatry department.

SB: Right. So, it is interesting how this comes full circle.  It is interesting how your experiences in your very early life somehow influenced you along an entire career.

ME: I am looking forward to a long career in the VA and at Yale.  Working until a ripe old age is also a family tradition.

SB: Oh, is that right?

ME: My father and uncle each retired at about the age of 80.  My uncle entered the foundation world after retiring as a dean, and directed two different foundations.  My father worked for 15 years at the University of Arkansas as a Distinguished VA Professor after retiring as a department chair.  My father once told me that the best retirement plan is to keep working!

SB: Very good.  Well, thank you very much!  This has been a fantastic story and I really appreciate doing the interview!

ME: I also enjoyed the interview and appreciated the opportunity.

SB: Good enough, that was fun!
( Michael H. Ebert was born in Boston, Massachusetts in 1941.





